
 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

April 26, 2021

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 1:00 p.m. on Monday, April 26, 2021.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Ray S. Smith, III
Joan Thomas
Rey Martinez 
Roy Roberts 
Chris Sanders
Carolyn Meadows (By Phone)
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites 
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Chris Collier

OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager 
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
David Hill, Asst. Director of Public Safety

Billy Mitchell, State Representative
Martin O’Toole

Teresa Hardy

Meymoona Freeman

Bona Allen
Richard Rose

Mr. Pilgrim

Mark Pozner

Other members of the public

ROLL CALL
Mr. Smith stated that he was turning the gavel over to the new Chairman Mr. Abraham Mosley and he wished him well and that he was proud to be the Chairman of the SMMA Board. Mr. Mosley asked for a roll call.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Mosley called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Smith, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous board meetings on November 16, 2020 and December 29, 2020 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each board member prior to the meeting.

RESOLUTION HONORING THE LIFE OF POLICE CHIEF RAY ELLIOTT.

Assistant Chief David Hill read the resolution (attached) honoring the life of Chief Ray Elliott.

REMARKS AND PRESENTATION BY THE CEO OF SMMA.

Mr. Stephens thanked the Board for allowing SMMA to honor Chief Elliott who passed away a week and a half ago. 

Mr. Stephens thanked the Board for allowing him to present some ideas about a way for the Park to move forward. He said that over the years there has been much discussion about what the Park was, what it is, and what it should be. He pointed out that the Park belongs to the State of Georgia. It does not belong to SMMA or any special interest group. Over 3 million people visit the Park each year.  It is one of Georgia’s most visited attractions. 

Mr. Stephens gave a brief presentation on proposed changes to the Park.  He said there would be no vote today, but he was presenting what he believes was the best way forward for the Park. Mr. Stephens said that SMMA is limited by State law in what can and can not be done. The law specifically addresses monuments. Mr. Stephens said he believes that you cannot cancel history and you can not run from it. Those who ignore history are doomed to repeat it. He said he also believes in additions not subtractions. 
He said he wanted to tell the whole story and make Stone Mountain more welcoming to all guests. He said that in 2020 the park revenues were cut in half. Part of the decrease was caused by Covid-19 as well as some confederacy issues. The Park has lost many opportunities and sponsorships. The private partners who operate part of the park are leaving. There have been discussions with other companies concerning operating the Park and they have said that if we do not take some action on moving forward, they will not bid on the operations of the Park. 

Mr. Stephens said there was no better place to tell a story than Stone Mountain Park. Georgia has been the center of many pivotal moments, including The Battle of Atlanta and 100 years later as the place where the Civil Rights movement started. The Olympics were held in Atlanta and the last eight years Atlanta was named the best place in America to do business. 

Mr. Stephens then made some recommendations for the Park. He said if you were going to tell a story you needed to tell the whole honest story. He proposed a new exhibit in Memorial Hall that tells the story of the Carving. Some people look at the Carving and see heritage and some people look at the Carving and see hate. However, it is a very complex story. The Carving is three acres of solid granite on the side of the mountain, and it is not going anywhere so we need to tell the story. 

The next thing is the Flag Terrace located on the walkup trail. He is proposing that it be moved from the Walkup Trail to the base of the mountain in an area called Valor Park.  SMMA would be protecting the monument as the law requires, but it would be located in a 50-acre part of the Park at the base of the mountain near Memorial Hall. 
He would also like the Board to consider renaming Confederate Hall to Heritage Hall or something similar. He also said SMMA was talking about changing the logo. The current logo is the three horsemen on the Carving. He said they are considering changing the logo to something more like the natural area of the park. 
Mr. Stephens said he wanted the Board to consider a Freedom Chapel on top of the mountain. The Park has an annual Easter sunrise service on top of the mountain as well as many requests for weddings. He said they were also talking about renaming some of the streets in honor of significant Georgians or perhaps something like Unity Blvd. He said he was not talking about the main streets; he was talking about streets like Old Hwy 78. Another proposal was renaming some of the trails and lakes.  He said that perhaps Indian Island should be named something else. He said change was inevitable and we must move forward. He said that there was no way to make everyone happy. Mr. Stephens said he was trying to find reasonable common ground.  
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Bono Allen addressed the Board. He said that he was a son of the Confederacy through his lineage.  He said his relatives fought and died in the Civil War. He said that his father and grandfather had taught him to treat everyone with the highest level of respect. He said that was his legacy. He said the celebration of the Confederation at the Park was not our legacy. He said the confederacy was used to oppress, suppress, and intimidate people. He said he was proud to be active in the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. He said they appreciate the first steps made toward change. 
Mr. Billy Mitchell addressed the Board. He hoped that the Board would move forward with the changes in the Park. He said it would speak volumes to the communities. He said that today is the time to act on the proposals that have been made. He said that the Board had to abide by the law, and he had proposed a House Bill so that they could do more. He also said that the agreed with Mr. Stephens that those who ignore history are doomed to repeat it, but he also added that those who learn from their history and do not make amends to the errors are just doomed.
Mr. Richard Rose addressed the Board. He said that the Park has been a beacon to white supremacy, and the Klan. He said we could get to a better place if we do not remain in the state of denial.
Mr. Mark Pozner addressed the Board. He said he was born and raised in Atlanta. He said that Stone Mountain Park was frozen in the past, celebrating a war in time that was bad.  It is the most important symbol of the celebration of this war. He said he supports all of the changes that the Stone Mountain Action Coalition recommends which goes beyond what Mr. Stephens is talking about. He said it was long past time for change and to enter the year 2021. He said that he had spoken at a Board meeting six years ago and one proposal was to put a bell tower on top of the mountain dedicated to Martin Luther King. He said they also made promises on a museum and nothing was done. He said that he had concerns that the ideas for changes would be put off indefinitely.

Ms. Meymoona Freeman addressed the Board.  She thanked the Board for the changes they were considering. She said that she was disappointed that the American Flag was not good enough to fly alone and that SMMA was willing to move the Confederate flag in order to keep it. She said they should focus on what brings people together, like nature.


Ms. Teresa Hardy addressed the Board. She refuses to celebrate hate. She said the recommendations would not stand based on what they wanted to see done for Stone Mountain Park. She said they have called for the three Confederate figures on the mountain to be re-sculpted. She said that they wanted all street names to be changed. She said we must do better and refuse to celebrate hate. 

Mr. Tim Pilgrim addressed the Board. He told the Board he was the Division Commander of the Sons of the Confederacy. He said they had a proposal for some alternative things to consider. He said they have a video being made that they would like to come back and present to the Board. He said they hired a professional tourism company that specializes in historical parks. The company’s specialty is heritage tourism. They think that this is a prime opportunity to make Stone Mountain Park the premiere historical heritage Park of the south. He said that heritage tourism complies with the mandate in the State law.      
 
Mr. Martin O’Toole addressed the Board. He said he wanted to remind everyone about the Park’s charge. It is to maintain an appropriate and suitable memorial to the Confederacy. It is to pay respect. He said the statute was changed when the State changed the State Flag as a compromise. The Confederate flag was removed from the State Flag and because of that, Stone Mountain was to remain a memorial to the Confederacy forever. He called upon the Board to follow the law and maintain the Park as a memorial to the Confederacy. 
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski gave the Board a brief update. This year they have a new model allowing for social distancing because of Covid-19. They have implemented social distancing on the lawn for laser shows as well as having reservations. It has been successful. They added a module to the laser show honoring the heroes of Covid-19. They have plans for fireworks for the Memorial Day weekend.
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through March 31, 2021 were $1,053,786 compared to a budgeted amount of $450,800. Total operating expenses year to date were $1,364,409, compared to the budgeted amount of $1,606,699 The net operating loss before depreciation was $309,565 compared to a budgeted loss of $1,143,899. The year-to-date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $1,354,039 compared to a budgeted deficiency of $2,526,580.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash used by operating activities of $309,213 year to date.  The net decrease in cash year to date was $656,468.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $12,448,792.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the East Mountain Street Path with an estimated cost of $54,000. Mr. Studdard said that the cost of this project is being shared with the City of Stone Mountain. The total cost for the project is about $96,000. He also said the project should be finished this week.

The second capital project in progress is the Stormwater Drainpipes with an estimated cost of $43,000.  Mr. Studdard said that they had an engineering study completed for the project.

The third capital project in progress is the Stormwater Infrastructure Repair/Replacement with an estimated cost of $1,253,000.

CONSIDERATION OF ANNUAL AUDIT REPORT BY MAULDIN & JENKINS

Ms. Meredith Lipson, Partner and CPA with Mauldin & Jenkins, presented the 2020 audit. Ms. Lipson distributed copies of the annual audit report for the year ended December 31, 2020.  The Auditor’s Discussion & Analysis (AD&D) Financial & Compliance Audit Summary document was also distributed.  The AD&D is a written communication that discusses the standards followed by auditors along with required communications under Government Auditing Standards.  This document also has information about Mauldin & Jenkins and the engagement team.

The audited financial statements were discussed in detail in the Joint Committee meeting. Ms. Lipson proceeded to highlight the results of the annual audit.  SMMA received an unmodified or “clean” opinion.  The financial statements are the responsibility of management.  The auditor’s responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial statements based on the audit procedures. 


The Statement of Net Position shows total assets of $78.1 million and net position or equity of $77.4 million. There are no long-term liabilities, and the Association has no debt.  

The Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position (Income Statement) shows operating revenues of $10.4 million and operating expenses of $6.8 million. SMMA had operating income before depreciation of $3.5 million. Depreciation expense is $4.5 million and the operating loss for 2020 is $903,276.

The Statements of Cash Flows indicates a negative cash flow for the year.  Net cash used by operating activities was $1.5 million.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY


Assistant Chief Hill informed the Board that Chief Kelly retired at the end of last year and there were several promotions because of his retirement. Lieutenant Elliott was promoted to Chief, he was promoted to Assistant Chief, Brian Faith was promoted to Captain, Hank Williams was promoted to Captain over the Fire Department, Nermin Cepic was promoted to Sergeant and Diane Coleman was promoted to Corporal.  
SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT   
Mr. Studdard informed the Board that SMMA had three major projects underway. One is the East Mountain Street Project. That should be completed this week. The second one is the storm water pipes. SMMA has been awarded money from the State to take care of the pipes. Construction should start within two weeks. The third is phase two of the campground renovation. SMMA has also been awarded funds for the campground from the State. 
NEW BUSINESS

None
OLD BUSINESS
None
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Smith, and unanimously approved to Adjourn. 








___________________________








Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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